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In Search of Whirlpools and Kelpies.

Preparation and Planning.

The starting point - a single line at the bottom of a Christmas Card - Are you
interested in Jura and surrounding islands next May half term? Having
completed the circumnavigation of Mull by joining ship with Bill at Tiree on the
1998 Mull Rally was I interested! Several times I had mulled over maps and
charts during winter evenings, each time the eye was drawn to the Gulf of
Corryvreckan. Was it feasible in a Wayfarer.?

I arranged to meet Bill at the London Boat Show after Christmas and go to
the Wayfarer AGM the same weekend. At the AGM which log should win the
Piers Plowman Trophy but Karen and lain McRobbie's cruise to Colonsay -
round Jura. Needless to say Bill and I read the log there and then and
quizzed lain. Later that evening back at Bill's house it was obvious that we
both had a similar main aim. Could we safely negotiate the Corryvreckan in a
Wayfarer? During the next few months basic plans were made. We decided
that we would definitely take Bills outboard with a large remote fuel tank
rather than my Seagull. A decision we were to be very grateful for during the
cruise.

During the Friday Bill drove up to my house just south of the lakes, whilst I
finished school as early as possible for the Whit holiday. We loaded an
enormous amount of gear into my van and set off northwards up the M6.
Having taken a wrong turn at Lochgilphead we slept the night on in a lay-by
beside Loch Fyne

Day 1 Tayvallich - Sound of Islay.
In the morning we drove to the Crinan Canal. We had no

definite plan as to where we would put the boat in. The two main criteria were
that it should be cheap and convenient. Having looked at the possibilities at
Crinan we decided that as neither criteria were really met we would
investigate the slip at Tavallich which lan had used to recover his boat the
previous year. Not only is this slip excellent there was a queue! Another
yellow Wayfarer was already in the water at the slip. It turned out to be John
Dobson also from Windermere. He and his crew were busy loading their boat
hoping to catch the tide through the Sound of Islay. Bill and I continued to
stack more and more gear onto the quayside. Would this really fit into a
Wayfarer without sinking it? The answer Yes! By the time we were ready we
knew that we had missed the tide at the Sound of Islay, so there was no
hurry. We sailed down Loch Sween passing many seals on the rocks as the
tide ebbed. With a steady force 3/4 wind blowing we comfortably reached
across the Sound of Jura. This allowed us to sort out the boat and re-
establish a routine. We put into the north shore of Loch na Mile for lunch and
then sailed down the bay to Craighouse. I realised that this was the weekend
of the Paps of Jura Fell Race and so we put into Craighouse and went to the
finish to see if any friends from Kendal AC had made the journey north. Being
unable to find anyone I knew, after we had enjoyed a cup of tea in the local



cafe (an event which was to become feature of the cruise) we set sail for the
Sound of Islay. Once around the southern tip of Jura the wind died and it was
obvious we were not going to make much headway against the tide without
the engine. We crept along the deserted shore looking for a convenient place
to pull out for the night. These were few and far between and in the end we
decided to anchor in the bay just north west of Sron Gharbh. We then set to
pitching the boat tent. The previous January I had booked the association
tent, and had pitched on the boat whilst on the trailer, but this was the first
time afloat. Excellent! Having fitted fairleads around my boat prior to leaving
we were able to pitch the tent and easily tension the canvas so that we were
both confident of a dry night whatever. As we settled down for the night we
were visited by the crew of a large plastic yacht which had anchored further
out in the sound. They invited us on board for a drink, but as we were already
fed and comfortable and had commented to each other about how precarious
their inflatable looked with two people on board neither of us fancied four up
in the dark.

Day 2 Sound of Islay - Colonsay.
The next morning we rose early, and with a good breeze made

progress down the Sound of Islay. As the morning progressed it was obvious
that although the sails were full of wind and pulling well we were making little
or no progress against the tide. At least we were not going backwards. With

Jlittle to do but wait for the tide to turn Bill promptly fell asleep leaving me on
the helm. As the tide turned so the wind increased and we were blown swiftly
through the narrow stretch of the sound, passed the two distilleries on the
shore of Islay and down to the lighthouse on the northern point of Islay. Here
again the wind dropped allowing us beach the boat on a beautiful deserted
beach just to the west of the lighthouse under enormous cliffs. As the tide
was still going out we set two anchors well off shore and waded ashore both
wearing dry suits. This was the first of many magnificent spots which we were
fortunate enough to have the right conditions to enjoy during the cruise, but
also wonder at the potential forces which nature must hurl at those cliffs. We
explored a very deep narrow cave which had been created by countless
waves before returning to the boat which was just still afloat. We then sailed
almost due north across to Oronsay. Not wishing to get caught on the large
area of sand which uncovers with the tide we stayed off shore and made our
way along the coast. Once again the wind died, so neither being purists it
was time for the motor once again. Knowing that some friends of mine were
currently on holiday somewhere on Colonsay I idly wondered whether we
would meet them as we motored right into the drying harbour at Scalasaig.
On enquiring as to their whereabouts at the Post Office we were told that they
had been seen driving to the other side of the island that morning but may
return this way before we left. With the uncanny efficiency of the jungle drums
on a Scottish island my friends appeared just before we left, having been told
that the crew of a yacht! were looking for them. Having tentatively arranged to
meet them on the west coast the following if conditions were favourable we
sailed gently along the coast looking for another anchorage for the night. We
dropped anchor in crystal clear blue water in a sandy bay just north of Rubh a
Geodha.



Day 3. Colonsay - Glengarrisdale Bay.
The next morning there were white horses on the sound, so it

was obvious that it would be quite bumpy out on the seaward side of the
island. We looked at the map and decided to reach back across to Jura and
explore Loch Tarbert. I knew that there was a bothy somewhere at the head
of the loch which I wanted to visit one day. Loch Tarbert is a fascinating
place, full of twists and turns, all marked with leading marks painted on rocks
by the Clyde Cruising Club. As we approached some rocks in the middle of
the channel we thought we could hear someone singing! We had not been
away long enough to be suffering from scurvy or even alcohol withdrawal. It
turned out to be a group of seals. Neither of us have ever heard such a
sound before. On reaching Cruib Lodge we went ashore and investigated the
remote bothy. At this point it would appear to be the head of the loch, but in
the corner there is a tiny slot between the rocks which leads into yet another
twisting series of channels until it finally ends at a lagoon almost right across
to the eastern side of the island. With the tide dropping rapidly we motored
down the channels, and returned to the wider stretch of the loch before we
were stranded by the tide. As the wind had almost died once again we
motored back to the entrance of the loch hoping to sail north to sleep at the
bothy in Glengarrisdale Bay. However on reaching the open sea once again it
was flat calm. Not a breath of wind. If we were to reach Glengarrisdale that
evening it would have to be under motor. The journey along the coast of Jura
was full of interest. Large herds of deer on the skyline, and several herds of
goats on the cliffs. We passed two large groups of sea kayaks paddling in the
opposite direction. With a rising tide we entered Glengarrisdale Bay and
anchored offshore opposite the bothy. There was a large school group
camped on the shore, but fortunately only the staff were using the bothy. We
soon made ourselves comfortable and prepared for our early start on day
four.

Day 4. Glengarrisdale Bay - Clachan Sound.
Today we would find out if the Corryvreckan was feasible in a

Wayfarer. 4.00am, not the best time to start when on holiday, but we both
accepted that it would be essential to time the tide to perfection if we were to
pass through the Corryvreckan safely. We had estimated that we needed to
be stood off the entrance to the gulf by 6.00am. The morning was perfect, just
a slight breeze from the SW. By the time we had loaded the boat, it was
afloat on the tide. There was nothing to do but go and find out. Bill and I were
both excited and a little apprehensive. As we sailed into the mouth of the gulf
there was just a slight swell coming in from the Atlantic. Looking down to the
eastern end of the gulf we could see the stopper wave still breaking. On the
northern side of the gulf under Scarba there was no sign of the whirlpool. As
soon as we saw the stopper wave collapse across the gulf from north to south
we sailed in. Our timing was perfect, we were exactly on slack water and we
estimated that we should be safe for 45+ minutes. It was a breath taking
experience, we sailed across to the northern shore, sailing round and round
in circles looking for signs of the whirlpool, but there was nothing there, just a
few patches of swirling water, but nothing of any significance. I was keen to
continue and not push our luck, but Bill was determined to find a whirlpool.



After 30 minutes fruitless searching we decided it was time to go and be
safely through before the tide turned. Along the southern shore a large motor
sailor crept through hugging the shore. We drifted through on the slight
breeze and safely turned the corner and headed north. We were through,
both very elated at what we had safely achieved. A mile or so along the coast
we found our Whirlpools! By now the tide had turned and water was pouring
through two very narrow channels separated by Eilean a Bhealaich which
form the Bealach a Chain Ghlais. Where this water rushed through there
were the most incredible whirlpools. We took down all the sail and motored
up the eddy tight against the shore. We decided that it would be feasible to
ferryglide into the stream and be taken by the fast flowing current. There then
followed the most amazing hour playing in the whirlpools. We would motor up
the eddy, turn into the stream and then be swirled around and around
completely at the mercy of the whirlpools. Every so often the propeller would
disappear in the central column of a whirlpool and spin violently in the column
of air until it bit into water again. Here we were grateful for our decision to
take Bill's motor with a large petrol tank. This was no place to try and refuel.
Every now and then there would be a huge upsurge of water from nowhere
and the boat would suddenly be transported 400 - 800 yards downstream
with no apparent effort at all. We would then have to motor at full throttle
back to the eddy to make headway again. This was the most amazing hour I
have ever spent on water, and will never forget it. We realised what awesome
flow of water must by now be rushing through the Corryvreckan. We were
only too pleased that we had not overstayed our welcome. After an hour of
having first the bow and then the stern of the boat sucked into whirlpools we
decided we should move on. The wind had died, so we continued along the
sheltered coast, exploring numerous inlets where the land only just formed a
barrier and kept the ocean at bay. By the time we reached the northern tip of
Rubha Fiola the tidal flow at Fladda was in full spate. It was quite impossible
to contemplate any further progress, so we tied up alongside and once again
watched natures awesome display of power. Large yachts came surging
through on this roaring tide, all sail up and motors at full throttle in an attempt
to maintain steerage way as they hurtled across the sound and down the
coast on the eastern side of the Sound of Luing. When the tide subsided we
raised sail again and made our way across to Cuan Point. Our aim was to sail
up Cuan sound and Seil Sound and under Clachan Bridge. As we made our
way through the narrow Iochs, on several occasions we needed motor
assistance to stem the tide which seemed not to flow in any logical direction.
By mid afternoon we reached Clachan Bridge in time for a pint and a
sunbathe whilst we waited for the bottom of the tide in order to slip under the
bridge. It also gave us an opportunity to reflect on dry land upon the last few
amazing hours. At the bottom of the tide we raised the Genoa and glided
under the bridge and along the narrow channel to the most idyllic anchorage.
By now we had been sailing for twelve hours and had used up a fortnights
adrenaline, so we tied up and made camp. Both of us very content.



Day 5. Clachan Sound - Loch Melfort.
With the sun still shining and a pleasant breeze blowing we had

a leisurely breakfast at a civilised hour. We sailed out of sound and south
down the Sound of lnsh to Easdale. Here we tied up in the old slate harbour
and went ashore for lunch. So comfortable were we that we failed to notice
the tide dropping. By the time we set sail there was only just sufficient water
to enable us to creep out of the harbour. We set course for Dubh - fheth and
on to the Garvellachs. As we sailed towards these islands we were overtaken
by the Colonsay ferry, and were then totally alone once more. The sheer cliffs
of the Garvellachs are covered with nesting ledges of countless sea birds. As
we sailed SW we realised that the tide would be wrong once again at Fladda
if we attempted to sail to the far end so we turned se through a narrow gap in

order to sail back to Cuan Sound. On the sheltered side of the islands the
wind died again. We met several groups of sea canoeists. They were making
very swift progress on the flat calm sea and soon left us behind. The motor
was needed again if we were to beat the tide. By the time we reached Cuan

Sound again, the tide was running fast. We needed the engine at full throttle
to make headway. By now the canoeists were using every little eddy
available to make progress along the edge of the sound. Once around the
end of Torsa we made better progress, but for the first time it began to rain.
As we sailed up Loch Melfort thousands of small jellyfish were floating down
on the tide. In Loch na Kille we picked up a mooring for the night.

Day 6. Loch Melfort - Loch Crinan.
By now we had used most of our fuel, and were glad to be able

to sail back down Loch Melfort and make for Craobh Haven in the hope of
purchasing some more fuel. At Craobh we were kindly given some fuel by a
skipper who had just arrived back from the Caribbean and also met a friend of
mine who has a 33 foot yacht moored in the marina. We borrowed his keys
and made use of the marina facilities. We were offered bunks aboard his boat
if we did not make it through the Dorus Mor. We were wamed to keep well
over to the eastern shore as we came abreast of the Corryvreckan once
again as there is a very strong tidal flow which pulls boats into the gulf. We
were also warned of storms for 48 hours hence by one of the men working at
the marina. Having thought that the worst of the dangers were behind us we

set sail southwards again. As it turned out the tide was in our favour, at the
Dorus Mor motor assistance was needed to punch the tide. It was all to
obvious that here again it was vital to work the tides to make a safe passage.

Day 7 Loch Crinan - Tayvallich.
After a peaceful night in a sheltered anchorage looking across

the loch to Crinan. we set sail in a stiffening breeze. Mindful of the gale
waming we were anxious to make Tayvallich today and be safely off the
water before any gale materialised. As we sailed down the Sound of Jura the
wind continued to increase, but provided us with an exhilarating sail. By now
we both felt completely at ease with the conditions, and we creamed along
with wind over tide. As we rounded the end of Loch Sween we were flying
along on a broad reach. Bill's GPS regularly recording 9 knots, and just
occasionally going into double figures. We raced up the southern end of Loch



Sween going about at the end of each tack, not daring to jibe. As we made
our way up the loch we came into more sheltered waters. We turned in
behind Taynish Island and made our way along the narrow channels to find a
picnic spot for lunch. After the previous two hours hectic sailing the peace
and tranquillity was a real contrast. Once again the tide dictated that we set
sail again if we were not to be stuck aground. This time it was the last few
miles along Loch Sween, and all too soon we were turning into Loch a
Bhealaich and the anchorage at Tayvallich once again.

Reflections.

Many thanks to Bill for the invitation. This week will take a lot of beating.

Crew Kevin Mingay and Bill Eadie.

Mark 2 Wayfarer. with outboard and boat tent. We slept onboard every night
except the night in Glengarrisdale bothy. Land camping would have been
difficult in several places.

Dry suits were worn throughout the week.

The association boat tent was excellent, though I recommend fitting fairleads
around your boat in order to be able to tension the canvas. This was a small
price to pay compared to being confident that the tent would withstand
whatever weather was thrown at it.

Yes it was possible to sail through the Gulf of Corryvreckan in a Wayfarer.
However conditions needed to be perfect to do it safely. It was an awe
inspiring place to be, and I would not like to be there if the conditions were
not perfect!

All through the islands north of Jura the tides run very strongly and great care
needs to be taken. With the help of an engine we were able to extend our
range considerably. Without an engine we could not have completed our
itinerary.

The photographs of the whirlpools do not do them justice - they were
incredible!

Tayvallich is a beautiful spot. It would provide an ideal base for anyone
wishing to sail on the west coast without being committed to sailing in more

exposed waters. An excellent free slip with all facilities available.

September 1999.
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